ARE PORTLAND’S NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS 
SUBJECT TO OREGON STATE PUBLIC MEETINGS 
AND PUBLIC RECORDS LAWS?

	The Attorney General's 2010 Public Records and Public Meetings Manual states as follows:

Q. Are neighborhood associations subject to the Public Meetings Law?

A. It depends on whether the particular neighborhood association is a "governing body of a public body." Determining whether a neighborhood association is subject to the Public Meetings Law requires an analysis of several factors, including the specific responsibilities and authority of that particular neighborhood association.

Notwithstanding the analysis under the Public Meetings Law, some cities require, as a condition of their recognition of a neighborhood association, that neighborhood association meetings be open to the public.

http://www.doj.state.or.us/public_records/manual/public_meetings_a.shtml


A six-part test exists for determining if an organization is a "public body", first adopted by the Oregon Supreme Court in the case of Marks v. McKenzie High School Fact Finding Team, 319 Or 451, 878 P2d 417 (1994). The test includes the following elements, as noted in the AG's Manual:

1) The entity’s origin - was it created by government or was it created independently? 

2) The nature of the function(s) assigned and performed by the entity - are the functions traditionally performed by government or are they commonly performed by a private entity? 

3) The scope of authority granted to and exercised by the entity - does it have authority to make binding decisions for the government? 

4) The nature and level of governmental financial and nonfinancial support. 

5) The scope of governmental control over the entity. 

6) The status of the entity’s officers and employees - are they public employees?

Portland’s neighborhood associations were not created by the government. They are private associations of individuals. They do not generally have authority to make binding decisions for the City. They do have some government support, financial and non-financial. The government has some control, in that a neighborhood association is required to meet certain criteria in order to be recognized by the City. But the neighborhood association could choose to "de-certify", and it would continue to exist as a private entity, albeit without the enjoyment of some of the recognized benefits. Finally, to the extent that a neighborhood association has officers and employees - they are not City employees.

The City's long-time position has been that the neighborhood associations are not "public bodies", subject to the Public Records and Meetings Law. However, the City has chosen, as a matter of policy, to require the neighborhood associations and the district coalitions to act as if they were required to comply. To avoid confusion, in terms of district attorney review and court enforcement, the City chose to develop its own parallel standards which were approved by Council. 
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